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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting held at 
Caddington Sports and Social Club on 13th December 2021

Present: Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, B Fitzsimmons, A Goodyear, V Malone, A Palmer, S Smith,
H Palmer, R Catford, J Bean, Clerk M Whiting, 8 members of public
Public participation: 
Pot hole in Chaul End Lane – Cllr Goodyear advised it had been repaired today. 
Scout leader R Timms requested update on road signage report passed to Ward Cllr Collins in autumn. Clerk to chase.

Villager magazine stopped over 18months ago and currently no replacement. Councillors agreed it would be nice to have a village magazine but this would require a huge amount of effort and a group of residents to set up an editorial team to manage and produce. The parish council would consider providing financial assistance to assist set up. 
AGREED to advertise in the hope a group of residents will come forward.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies received and accepted from CBC Ward Cllrs K Collins & E Perry.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllrs Russell & Tomlin declared an interest in payments for authorisation.

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 15th November 2021 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
Retirement village advertisement sign was permitted by CBC in July under application number CB/21/02512/ADV 
Cllr Tomlin has purchased and been reimbursed for CCTV parts as agreed at November meeting. 
5. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Clerk circulated Police crime data spreadsheets link to Cllrs. 15 offences reported since November meeting.
Cllr Fitzsimmons read out full crime stats and highlights from the CaddWatch. DogWatch & SpeedWatch still active.
Police contacted Clerk for Elm Park CCTV footage re eggs throwing incidents in Fairgreen & Adstone. Given CCTV contractor James Macpherson contact details to arrange viewings directly. Police will also attach a Policeman cardboard cut-out to the CCTV column to raise awareness of footage being viewed & to deter further ASB. 
6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

Ward Cllr Collins had provided a written report which Cllr Russell read out: 

Dunstable Road – recent crash, however unfortunate, was not in itself compelling evidence that the road was at fault.  Happy to further explore specific suggestions the Parish may wish to bring forward (perhaps under a rural match-funding scheme) but I would condition expectations in saying that a straight forward speed-limit reduction is highly unlikely to be supported by Police or Highways (not least because it can actually encourage more dangerous overtaking attempts). AGREED to request highways consider moving the 30mph restrictions & signage to other side of Millfield Lane junction. Concerned incidents will increase due to Millfield Lane development and increased volumes of traffic at this junction in particular.
Chaul End Road – it seems unlikely that the sign off by the S278 team would be withheld or demand the removal of installed traffic calming.  Their remit is whether the approved scheme has been properly installed, not to revisit whether or not the approved scheme was the right solution.  I have flagged with the Highways team that there are speeding concerns at the village end of Chaul End Rd and hope to get properly surveyed early next year. 
AGREED to again request copy of the safety audit report produced on 27th September 2017 by Ringway Jacobs and Traffic Management officer.
7. BRICK BUS SHELTER

Ward Cllr Collins will approach Jill Dickinson (Highways responsibilities having been reorganized) to seek confirmation about legal costs but would also remind Cllrs that any works which reduce visibility are likely to result in further objections. CBC absolutely have no desire to revisit this subject but will have no choice if valid complaints are raised.

 

Clerk emailed Marie Wilkes, Senior Social Value Manager at Willmott Dixon Construction Limited to request assistance with installing glazed windows and general maintenance of the shelter, including guttering and lighting. The project team at Caddington have taken a look at the shelter but advised Marie they are unable to assist with our requests.
AGREED Clerk to arrange general maintenance repairs to include painting soffits and fascia and repairing gutter at back.
Cowboy Carpentry have revised their window frame quote to include installation of 8.4mm laminated glass, £1780 + VAT.
AGREED to forward Cowboy Carpentry quote to Ward Cllr Collins for legal permission to proceed.

8. HEATHFIELD CENTRE
Ward Cllr Collins had reported he’d met with CBC Chief Executive Marcel Coffait who confirmed that recent relaxations to the rules allow the short-term Heathfield decision (temporary re-opening) to be signed off at a lower managerial level than would previously have been the case. 

Gavin Coombs, CBC Head of Facilities Management confirmed that CBC will continue to pay the rates and once a month refuse collection and Heathfield Friends will pay all other costs and be responsible for H&S compliance. 

Marie Wilkes, Senior Social Value Manager at Willmott Dixon Construction Limited, is out of the office until the New Year. Gavin has requested a meeting when she returns to discuss if they can assist.

Hope all capital works CBC need to undertake to the front part of the site will be completed by end of January 2022. 

CBC will draw up an agreement confirming the friends of Heathfield will have control of running the front part of the building. CBC propose meeting with Heathfield Friends 10th January to discuss operational changes.

Ward Cllr Collins had reported he is keeping a close watch on if/when the Heathfield site might be transferred to New Vista Homes and is keen to ensure that none of the hoped for benefits are lost.  There is no immediate urgency but keen there is wide consultation and consensus on such issues as “preserve the existing hall” versus “maybe preserve the frontage, but a new building behind it”.  There are no draft plans at present. 

Heathfield Friends understood that English Heritage had issued guidance that the hall, tower and entrance lobby were to be retained. 

AGREED to obtain English Heritage guidance and discuss further at January meeting.

Councillors thanked John Waller for all his efforts.
9. EVENTS
Majestic Trees planted the Christmas and Scouts trees on village green Saturday 20th November.
Chequers Christmas market and light switch on event went well Saturday 27th November, despite the weather. 

Stephen Quinn, 2021 Villager of the Year switched on lights (Kieran at Medigreen Pharmacy has a prior engagement)
Parish Council received and paid invoice of £400 to Munich Maestros for provision of Bavarian band as agreed. 
Additional fundraising refreshment stalls was cancelled due to weather and limited fair rides held also.
AGREED to contact Church to arrange a ‘Carols on the Green’ this Sunday with a refreshment stall to raise funds for Keech Hospice. Rita Timms will organise refreshment stall and speak to Church and schools to arrange carol singing.
AGREED to set up a working party to start Queen’s platinum jubilee arrangements for June 2022 and discuss with Chequers pub. Members will include Cllrs B Fitzsimmons, V Malone, S Smith & M Tomlin and a 2022/23 ‘Events’ budget to be agreed for expenditure relating to Jubilee, Christmas lights and Remembrance Day events.
10. TREES
Further to recent CBC meeting re COP26 & the Sustainability Plan, CBC are offering grants for additional tree planting.
Clerk requested if trees could also be planted in highways grass verges. And advised by CBC that they intend to complete a survey of Caddington by Jan 2023, which will include a scoping survey for future planting opportunities. 

AGREED Cllr Russell will identify locations for additional tree planting and obtain quotes in order to apply for grants.

Following recent storm, there was tree damage at Little Green Lane pond area. Parish Warden cleared many branches on Monday 29th and Village Garden Services cleared larger items Wednesday 1st December. Chairman & Vice Chair raised concerns about an additional tree there. Tree surgeon Jon Gotch at Treedown Treecare (whom the parish council have worked booked in with in January) came to look and advised it was dangerous but unable to assist due to current workload. Clerk contacted another local tree surgeon, Terry Buxton at TGB Treecare (also previously used by the parish council) He also confirmed the tree required immediate attention and could proceed at cost of £550. On confirmation from Chair and Vice Chair, Clerk emailed Councillors to request authority to proceed and a majority replied in favour of immediate action by email on 2nd December. TGB Treecare actioned on 3rd December and invoice listed below for approval. Clerk to request Terry to remove logs left at site.
It was AGREED Clerk to request RGS arboricultural Consultants to return to Caddington and provide a survey on pond area at a cost of £375 + VAT with any work recommended from that report to be added to Treedom Treecare schedule of works to take place mid-January.
11. HANGING BASKETS
Wooden planters near the shops were found to be beyond economical repair and have been removed for safety.

AGREED to relocate hanging baskets to black railings on Manor Road in front of shops and on village sign. 

AGREED to add winter planting to maintenance schedule and brighten planting on island.
12. RUSHMORE PARK LEASE
Bidwells, on behalf of St Albans Diocese Board, advised that the Board has considered the request made by our solicitor regarding the form of lease and would be willing to agree to this strictly on the basis that matters now move forward in a prompt fashion and that the outstanding invoices are settled in full. To redraft the lease as has been requested will incur additional time and so a further fee contribution of £850+VAT will be due by Caddington Parish Council.  Bidwell hopeful that no further fees would become due but this will only be the case if respond to the Board’s solicitor in a prompt fashion.

On 26th November, our solicitor recommended not settling invoices at this stage and he will write to the Landlord’s solicitors and revert back to us with details of their response.
AGREED to wait for further advice from our solicitor to ensure best interests of the parish council.
13. 2022/23 BUDGET REQUIREMENTS 
Last year, it was agreed due to Covid & residents potential loss of income & financial hardship, not to increase Band D charge and remain at £80.19. 

Caddington tax base has increased from 1772 to 1808, therefore not increasing the current Band D charge of £80.19 will still mean an increase in precept from £142,097 to £144,984 (additional £2887)
Increasing Band D charge by 2% (from £80.19 to £81.80, increase £1.61pa) will increase precept to £147,894, giving an additional £5797.
It was AGREED Clerk to calculate 2022/23 budget based on Band D 2% increase and to formally discuss and agree at January meeting.
14. CORRESPONDENCE

CBC Planning Design Guide online training 15th Dec – Cllrs A Palmer, R Catford & Clerk to attend.
CBC Proposed temporary road closure Chaul End Rd Power cables 9th Feb – 9/12 Fwd to Cllrs
CBC Proposed temporary footpath closure No. A16 extension – 7/12 Fwd to Cllrs

CBC Planning Appeals CB/20/02867 Appeal dismissed – 2/12 fwd Planning Committee

NHS BLMK public consultation - 2/12 Fwd to Cllrs & added to website

CBC Proposed temporary road closure Edgecote Close 16-18 Feb– 1/12 Fwd to Cllrs

London Luton Airport Expansion land interest questionnaire – 29/11 Clerk completed, fwd to Cllrs & submitted
London Luton Airport changed trading name to Luton Rising – 25/11 Fwd to Cllrs
CBC Proposed temporary road closure Chaul End Rd Surface dressing 16/2-16/5 – 23/11 Fwd to Cllrs



15. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment. 

Clerk M Whiting to submit payments and two authorised signatories to authorise Unity Bank payments online:
	Date
	Payment
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/12/2021
	SO
	Staff, HMRC, Beds Pension
	Salary, PAYE, Pensions
	 £  4093.11 

	01/12/2021
	SO
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maintenance 
	 £     789.90 

	01/12/2021
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £        1.00 

	01/12/2021
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £        2.36 

	01/12/2021
	SO
	John Dudley
	Allotment management 
	 £      45.00 

	24/12/2021
	SO
	James Macpherson
	CCTV service contract
	 £     200.00 

	24/12/2021
	DD
	O2
	Clerk & Warden phones
	 £      59.23 

	17/11/2021
	Transfer
	M Tomlin
	Reimburse CCTV parts
	 £     125.54 

	30/11/2021
	Transfer
	Munich Maestros Simon Gray
	Xmas light switch on event Bavarian Band
	 £     400.00 

	01/12/2021
	Transfer
	M Russell
	Chairman Allowance 
	 £     411.35 

	13/12/2021
	Transfer
	M Whiting
	Expense reimbursements & allowances  
	 £      46.00 

	13/12/2021
	Transfer
	Society of Local Council Clerks
	Membership 2022/23
	 £     294.00 

	13/12/2021
	Transfer
	Village Garden Services
	Pond, & planters maintenance & plants
	 £     448.80 

	13/12/2021
	Transfer
	Village Garden Services
	Caddington Woods Xmas tree supply
	 £     192.00 

	13/12/2021
	Transfer
	TGB Treecare
	Emergency tree work at Pond area
	 £     550.00 

	 
	 
	 
	Total
	 £  7,658.29 


16. PLANNING 
CB/21/05268/FULL 6 Heathfield Close, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4HB

Single storey front, and rear extension.

No objection

CB/21/05095/RM Land Adjoining Dunstable Road and to the Rear Of My Folly And The Scout Hut, Dunstable Road.

Reserved Matters: following Outline Application CB/17/05679/OUT (Residential Development of 47 dwellings, together with open space) Approval of reserved matters pursuant to outline permission Ref: CB/17/05679/OUT, relating to appearance, landscaping, layout and scale of a residential development of 47 dwellings, together with open space.

Drainage and Flooding: We as a Parish Council, were under the impression that we had agreed a drainage system/ flood alleviation scheme consisting of: on the boundary of the development site, a large catchment pond, a swale to another catchment pond about where the new underground pipes will be, and a swale to a catchment overflow pit which slowly releases to the existing system at the junction of Dunstable Rd and Mancroft Rd.
Now we have another design and system of swales, underground pipes and slow release pit. There are no drainage ponds to allow slow release of water. We have underground pipes to allow the passage of agricultural machinery. The new agricultural implements are too heavy to go in opposite Dunstable Rd so could it not be said they are too heavy to go over the new pipework. This is such a vital part of infrastructure for the village we are concerned that it is not fit for purpose. At this time we feel that this new design may allow the vast volume of flood water to move too fast to Dunstable Rd where there are hundreds of houses at risk downstream of the site.
Request CBC Highways department and Flood risk management team assess this application along with the current Millfield Lane development, to consider overall flood impact.
Main concern is the surface water flood risk as the swale system is not fit for purpose and needs to be redesigned. Request fully assess and survey the whole area during peak storm times at winter in order to predict exactly how much water is expected and how it will be managed and properly discharged.

Traffic management and calming: The 2017 scheme that was previously agreed had full width tables which are the preference of the Parish Council and cause less noise nuisance to residents than pads. Request to relocate the table outside the scout hut entrance to between Holly Farm and Mossman Drive. In addition, the zebra crossing should also be raised.

Public footpath: Object to moving the existing public footpath. There is no justification to permanently close the existing footpath and it needs to remain in current location.

Play Area: The proposed play area will not be adopted by the parish council. We feel it would become in the future another burden on our rate payers. We understand there probably would be an initial maintenance grant for so many years upkeep, after that Caddington ratepayers have to pay once again. We feel that the positioning of the proposed play site is completely wrong. With the positioning of the new agricultural gate there are too many scenarios and pit falls for the safety of children with a major road so close. We put forward a solution, the funding for the play area should be passed to the Parish Council for updating existing play areas in Rushmore close, Edgecote Close and Elm Avenue.

Scout Hut: Support Scout request for proper hoardings round the unit to ensure fully secure their site during the building works. There are concerns that the roadside footpath could cause damage to root system of existing hedge which currently provides a natural sound barrier. Installation of an acoustic fence may also be a benefit for neighbouring properties to minimise any noise complaints.
Public participation

John Waller thanked the Clerk for her assistance with communications to CBC re Heathfield re-opening and will block book the Heathfield Centre for Parish Council for the June 2022 Jubilee weekend.
Resident disappointed band didn’t play on village green during Christmas light switch on event. Cllrs understood this was because of weather conditions.
Meeting Closed at 9:00pm
5
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------Date 10/01/2022

